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COMMENTS: ECONOMIC IMPACT ANALYSIS FOR SITE-SPECIFIC PHOSPHORUS WATER QUALITY 
CRITERIA FOR PETENWELL LAKE, CASTLE ROCK LAKE, AND LAKE WISCONSIN (WY-09-18)  

The Wisconsin Paper Council respectfully submits the following comments regarding the Economic 
Impact Statement for site-specific phosphorus water quality criteria for Petenwell Lake, Castle Rock 
Lake, and Lake Wisconsin.  While DNR is providing the opportunity through this comment process to 
provide specific cost information, WPC had insufficient time to gather and evaluate detailed cost and 
benefit information in the time provided so submits the following comments provide general 
recommendations on this and future EIAs.   

I. INRODUCTION 

The Wisconsin Paper Council (WPC) strongly supports scientifically defensible site-specific TMDL 
limits (SSCs) for waterbodies when appropriate.  WPC understands the current EIA requirements are 
relatively new and agencies are working toward developing and improving the process.  WPC is hopeful 
that these comments will not result is delaying this SSC Rule, which provides much needed relief from an 
overburdensome regulations. With that in mind, we provide general observations on the Economic Impact 
Analysis.  

Economic Impact Analyses (EIAs) are intended to inform the legislature and the public on the cost of 
regulation.  The requirements of Wis. Stat. §227.137 are onerous for an agency, but for good reason.  
Citizens and the regulated community must understand the economic impact of regulation in order to 
balance regulatory cost with the environmental benefit.  This is particularly true in places like Wisconsin, 
where water quality and other environmental standards are already set very high, and where the regulated 
community has already invested significantly in achieving those high standards.   

This EIA lacks critical information required by statute.  Because the agency has not provided the 
sufficiently detailed information, it is impossible to evaluate the actual economic impact on our members 
or the accuracy of DNR’s analysis.  Rather than seeking comment on an incomplete economic analysis, 
WPC recommends that DNR solicit stakeholder participation before presenting an EIA containing cost 
and benefit conclusions in the future.  

II. LEGAL REQUIREMENTS 

Wisconsin Statute §227.137(3) requires an EIA to contain “information on the economic effect of the 
proposed rule on specific businesses, business sectors, public utility ratepayers, local governmental units, 
and the state's economy as a whole.”   The agency shall solicit information from those affected by the 
rule, including businesses and associations.  Id.   The EIA must include a “total implementation and 
compliance cost… expressed as a single dollar figure” as well as a determination of whether the 
compliance cost would exceed $10,000,000 in any two-year period.  §227.137(3)1-2.  Finally, the statue 
requires an analysis of the “actual and quantifiable benefits” of the proposed rule.  §227.137(3)3.  
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III. COMMENTS ON PROPOSED ECONOMIC IMPACT ANALYSIS 

a. The EIA should include a more thorough breakdown of the impact to specific 
businesses and business sectors. 

The EIA breaks down cost and benefit to “municipal facilities” and “industrial facilities.” It then lumps 
together the costs associated with each class of facilities.  

Not all industrial facilities operate in the same economic environment.  There are very different profit 
margins, investor priorities, and competitive markets.  For example, one industry or facility may increase 
profits if a product can be marketed as ‘sustainable’ or ‘environmentally friendly’ while another, 
competing in a commodity market, may need to keep cost as low as possible while still achieving 
compliance.  In addition, facilities certainly do not have the same emissions profile, particularly those in 
different industries.  

WPC was unable to discern from the EIA alone which business sectors or facilities were impacted, nor 
whether the impact on specific facilities was positive or negative.   DNR should follow the statutory 
language and include the economic impact on specific businesses and business sectors rather than 
generalities. Categories such as “industrial” or “commercial” are not specific enough for a meaningful 
evaluation.  Specific industries should be noted, especially those like the paper industry which are so vital 
to the state’s economy.   

b. EIAs should be based on the most recent data available.  

In this EIA, DNR has presented $1,052,105 in compliance costs and $11,500,000 in cost savings (cost 
avoidance).  The $1,052,105 is the estimated annual increased cost to municipal and industrial facilities 
combined.  That number seems to be based on costs pulled from a report published in April of 2015, 
which means the data relied upon is, at best, five years old.  Box 12 lists no specific businesses, business 
sectors, or associations that were contacted regarding this specific rule.   

The paper and pulp industry changes rapidly, as does control technology.  Our members collect a 
significant amount of data and are accustomed to sharing that data with regulators.  However, we queried 
our members and no outreach on the potential economic impact of this specific rule was reported.  DNR 
should use the most recent data available in EIAs and should follow the statutory language requiring 
solicitation of information from those potentially affected by a rule.   

c. DNR should be transparent when calculating costs and benefits.  

The EIA explains that the cost estimates were “obtained from cost curves and estimates” from the 2015 
Arcadis report.  No more detail is given on these specific numbers, nor citations to the 2015 study.  
Focusing on the industrial facilities, the EIA notes that seven facilities will be impacted, five of which 
will see reduced costs and two of which will see increased cost. The EIA seems to calculate a 20-year 
impact and interpolates from that an annual cost impact.  

The quality of data determines the quality of conclusions. Even with significant effort, WPC was not able 
to discern the source of the numbers provided in the EIA.  The specific cost curves used by DNR are not 
cited, nor the method of extracting an annual cost from an estimated 20-year cost.  With some effort, the 
numbers could perhaps be deduced from the report, but DNR should cite the source of numbers and 
explain the calculations in EIAs.  This is the expectation of federal regulators such as the EPA and should 
be no different at a state level. It’s also impossible to determine whether the cost will exceed $10,000,000 
in any given two-year period, per § 227.137(3)(b)(2), without more specific lifecycle cost breakdowns.   
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Moreover, it is not clear if DNR included any of the requirements in § 227.137(3)(e).  DNR should 
perform outreach so the EIA includes business and local government input on the actual impact on the 
economic competitiveness of industries and the state.   

d. DNR should solicit input on EIA baselines.  

The statue requires an analysis of the proposed rule compared to the alternatives, including not 
promulgating a rule at all. Wis. Stat. § 227.137(3)(d).  In this EIA, DNR’s cost and benefit baseline is the 
state-wide TMDL.  In other words, it appears that the EIA compares the cost of compliance at the state-
wide TMDL to the proposed SSCs.  Because two of the three SSCs proposed are slightly more lenient 
than the state-wide limit, the EIA presents the overall cost impact as a very significant cost savings for 
both industrial and municipal facilities.  DNR then presents that the associated cost savings is the “actual 
and quantifiable” benefit of the rule. DNR provides no real comparison of alternatives.   

In reality, what DNR is presenting is cost avoidance, not cost savings.  While DNR’s approach here is not 
illogical, it implies that the basis for the rule itself is to save the regulated community compliance costs.  
But the regulation’s benefit is not to reduce compliance costs; the regulation’s purpose is to reduce 
phosphorous from the waterbodies listed in a manner that makes the most sense scientifically.  The 
“actual and quantifiable benefits” should be an estimate of the benefits of reducing phosphorus in these 
waterbodies by setting a TMDL, regardless of whether it is the state-wide TMDL or SSC.  In other words, 
the benefit analysis should compare reductions achieved through the SSC compared to no TMDL at all.  

Accordingly, the cost comparison should be in-line with the benefit calculation.  It is valuable to 
understand the cost savings of the SSCs compared to the state-wide limit, but it would also be valuable to 
understand the cost and benefits of the SSCs compared to the cost of no limit at all, with respect to these 
three waterbodies, which would inevitably conclude that the SSC is a significant cost driver for the 
regulated community, and compare that to the actual phosphorus reduction achieved.  That comparison 
captures the legislative intent of EIAs.  

Even if EPA would prohibit the state from forgoing TMDLs altogether on these specific waterbodies, 
providing an estimate of the cost of the regulation compared to no regulation helps the public understand 
the economic impact EPA-forced regulation has on Wisconsin.  Because the cost and benefit baseline is 
vital to the final economic impact determination, DNR should seek guidance from the legislature and 
input from impacted entities regarding the baseline for a cost evaluation.  

e. DNR should present total compliance cost.  

The EIA concludes in box 9 that the implementation and compliance costs, per § 227.137(3)(b)(1) is 
$1,052,105, which is the estimated annual impact on the ten municipal facilities and two industrial 
facilities that will experience increased compliance costs.  However, the statute cited required an estimate 
of total implementation cost, rather than an estimated annual cost.  Only with respect to the $10,000,000 
limit in § 227.137(3)(b)(2) is a time frame provided, and even that is two years rather than one.  

Interpolating an annual cost implies to the reader that the impact is far less significant, and that cost is 
relatively flat over the life of a rule, both of which are misrepresentations.  DNR should present the total 
compliance cost for the life of the facility when presenting the conclusions in box 9.   

IV. CONCLUSION 

DNR’s proposed EIA does not include statutory requirements.  Future EIAs must including stakeholder 
outreach, and incorporate the statutory requirements addressed above. 


